BIG CICERO JOINT 

DRAINAGE BOARD

Wednesday October 7, 2015 @ 9:30am

First Floor Conference Room

Members Present: Jay Rayl, Byron Loveless, Brad Bagwell, Mark Heirbrandt, and Secretary Heather Terry

Surveyors Present: Dan Sheets, Kenton Ward and Kenneth Hedge, Jason Henderson
Board Attorney:  Steve Holt

Others present at meeting: Scot VanHorn, Ben Heffelmire, Don Havens, Vicki Boyd, Jeff Redman, Morris Stillabower, Joe VanBibber, Carol Cunningham
President Mark Heirbrandt called the meeting to order.  

Minutes:

President Heirbrandt presented the minutes from the Aug 19, 2015 meeting and asked for any discussion.  Brad Bagwell motioned to approve the minutes. Byron Loveless 2nd the motion.  With no further discussion, the motion passed.

Finances & Claims:
Jay Rayl presented the claims totaling $84,833.35.  The remaining balance in the fund is $381,538.04.  Heather stated the claim for Shideler Spray is partial.  They called to say they might have about 500 gallons left to spray. President Heirbrandt asked Scot VanHorn to give an update concerning his claim. There was verification that The Pillar Group is for the boards insurance carrier. Bryon Loveless made the motion to approve the claims.  Brad Bagwell 2nd the motion.  With no further discussion the motion passed.
Surveyor’s Reports:
Jason:  Jason presented copies of written letters and emails about the shelving project.  He stated he is a bit disappointed with the amount of responses.  Rusty Ripberger, previous Tipton Golf Course manager, sent an email and information in favor of this project. Jason also explained he received a phone call from IDNR Division of Water representative and one from Wetlands, Lakes & Streams project manager at IDEM.  He explained to both of them that the current work on Cicero Creek is solely maintenance and he thinks the community members were a bit confused. He also told them both who our board engineer is, and that if we move ahead with a shelf project or reconstruction we will request bids and obtain permits for the project, if it occurs.  Board President Mark Heirbrandt asked for thoughts on Rusty Ripberger’s email.  Jason explained that the GC had previously done studies on the water issue at the GC.  Rusty shared that information and layouts with CBE.  Jason says the GC is willing to work with this project and has some forethought for their area.  
Jason mentioned that the board received a new agreement from USGS for our current gages. The board discussed the current annual stream gage agreement for the two gages and their maintenance.  The cost for the board is $9,775.00 for 2015-2016.  Kenton Ward recommends the board approve this current contract.  He says the information provided is very important now and for future planning.  Ken Hedge, Dan Sheets, and Jason Henderson all agreed with Kent’s recommendation and supported the agreement.  Bert Ward questioned the due date on the contract. Secretary Heather Terry stated she had called Jeff Woods at the USGS and let him know that the board would not meet until after the requested due date and he understood.  Bert next asked if the board attorney had reviewed the contract.  Attorney Steve Holt stated he had reviewed the contract and it is as represented.  Brad Bagwell asked about two blanks on item 2 C of the contract.  Attorney Holt does not see those as an issue for the board.  Bert Weaver made the motion to accept and approve the current Stream Gauge Agreement.  Jay Rayl 2nd the motion.  With no further discussion the motion passed. President Heirbrandt thanked the board for their input on this topic. The board moved on to the possibility of adding new “super gages” as they reviewed the information presented by Kenton.  These additional gages would add the ability to monitor for several new items with a cost as high as maybe $46,000.00 for the first year depending on the options purchased.  Kenton suggested supporting the suspended sediment super gage at a cost of $40,000.00 by the board for the first year, with descending payments for the next three years. Kenton thinks this is a means to prove the board’s quantitative actions for maintaining Cicero Creek. Mr. Holt suggested this cause should be important to Citizens.  Kenton stated the same presentation was given to Citizens Energy Advisory Board and it seemed to be ignored.  He thinks that maybe the Citizens Advisory Board maybe just does not believe in it.  Kenton stated there was direct representation from Citizens at that meeting and they were the decision makers, giving no support to these gages.  Siavash, a CBE representative, reminded the board this is a recommendation of their plan for the watershed. He continued the first goal is to be smart and good community leaders.  CBE had met with Jeff Willman from Citizens Energy and further explained the benefits.  In Siavash’s opinion, there is a difference in the sediment landing in a reservoir as opposed to a pond.  Possibly Citizens sees either their dredging project to be more important, or maybe a replacement, to the sediment measuring gages.  Board member Brad Bagwell presented the question of what does this board do once we measure the sediment or know more about it? Siavash stated knowing where the sediment is or where it originates is good and useful information.  Brad asked Siavash to confirm that the shelf project and two-stage ditch would reduce the sediment and erosion that occurs along the creek, and he did.  Brad asked the board if the numbers from the gages are necessary to do our project?  Would that money be better spent elsewhere, like on the project itself.  Mark asked if the board should go back to Citizens Energy.  Attorney Holt suggested the board at least send a letter to Citizens asking them to reconsider their position on these gages and they agreed to do so. Jason Henderson mentioned to the board about current finances and outstanding claims, leading to the fact that he thinks these additional gages would be worthwhile but we should wait to see what the finances look like after current projects are complete.  Ken Hedge stated he agrees these gages and their information would be nice to have however, we just do not have the funding right now. If Citizens would help financially then the Cicero Creek Joint Board might reconsider their position.  The board all agreed.  Brad Bagwell made a motion to deny funding for additional gages at this time due to funding. Jay Rayl 2nd the motion.  With no further discussion the motion passed.
BOARD ENGINEER REPORT:

Siavash from Christopher Burke Engineering presented the board with a before and (almost) after picture from the Forkner Drain, along Cicero Creek, in Hamilton County.  He stated the project was going well and was almost complete.  Kenton Ward added there had not been any big hiccups, just lack of rain. Kenton asked Siavash about an update from Atlas on the core logs.  Siavash stated he had not heard but would look into it.  Next Siavash updated on the Tobin and Prater ditches.  The Tobin study data has been received and CBE has started model drawings.  The Prater ditch is ready for survey and then CBE will proceed. 

The topographic survey is done for the shelf project.  CBE has the drawings showing outlets and easements.  CBE is currently working on a preliminary layout for this project. Siavash stated the goal is to use both sides as much as possible.  He stated there will be a stakeholder meeting in the near future for the government entities directly touched by this project. As an engineer, Siavash stated this meeting is generally a good and positive move for all involved.  Jason noted the meeting would be more of a pre-con or brainstorm type of meeting, Siavash agreed.  This meeting will aid CBE in their design drawings and help the project to work for all involved. Ken Hedge verified that any plan or decision is approved they will have to be approved by the board.
NEW BUSINESS:
Jason mentioned he would like to meet with Siavash concerning some possible water storage upstream. Jason also asked Siavash to provide the tools or the answers to some of the frequently asked questions for the shelf project.  Siavash stated that storage in the watershed is good. Any storage will help within the watershed.  Obviously, water storage will not solve the water issue but will help.  Kenton asked Jason for an update on the US 31/SR 28 project.  Jason stated the INDOT component is complete.  They received Tipton County Drainage Board approval.  There is some private development adjacent to the truck plaza.  INDOT is designing to the new standards and to the BCC standards.  There was board discussion about who the engineer was for the 31/28 project. Jason was able to verify the engineer company is URS.  Brad Bagwell asked if Tipton had let URS know that this board might have dirt available for the state’s use.  Jason stated that URS does know about it.  Kenton and Mark wanted to relay a note of caution for drainage at the corridor.  Mark stated it is important to pay attention and hold all accountable for actual plans and work done.  Kenton stated Hamilton County had two instances of conflict.  Steve Holt asked about retention on Dixon Creek that was initially in the plan.  Jason stated that private development will have retention/detention, but the state will store all water in their right of way.  The state will not do any additional improvements to Dixon Creek.  Tipton County did contract with USI to review the calculations and plans.  Mr. Holt thought there had been talk of a borrow pit for excavation.  Jason stated it is common for the awarded contractor to go where is cheapest or closest, they will not necessarily go with our recommendation. Siavash noted that this type of dictation is not normal for the design stage due to the cost. We need to make the dirt available at their convenience not a directive.  He suggested some simple preliminary design and plan by the board and then let the contractor know about it. Kenton and Mark suggested Jason attend the pre-bid and the pre-con meetings.  We need to make sure the contractor knows this space is within our floodplain and they need to come to us for approval.  Siavash has not looked in detail at numbers for water but he thinks it would be good for the board to pre-engineer that element. There will have to be some sort of drainage plan.  Bert Weaver suggested notifying the state of our wishes and plans and designs in advance.  Mark asked for an estimate of a cost for this planning and Siavash was not able to answer accurately.  
The next Big Cicero Creek Joint Drainage Board meeting will be November 25, 2015, at 9:30am.  

Public Comments:
Morris Stillabower, 4830 W SR 28, Tipton.  He stated his property is affected by the drainage from Chrysler plant and will be affected by the travel plaza & INDOT project.  Mr. Stillabower asked how any overflow from the holding areas at this corridor would be regulated into Dixon Creek.  Jason stated, just has he had at the Tipton County Drainage Board meeting, and that those drainage plans are not available yet.  Jason stated the new flow will have to discharge & release at a lower rate than is regulated right now, based on a 100 year rate.  Siavash verified this “overcompensation” will be enforced.  INDOT will engineer their portion of drainage and CBE will engineer the drainage from the travel plaza.  Jason Henderson added any other commercial building inside the Cicero Creek watershed would also have to adhere to these new, higher standards.  Next Mr. Stillabower mentioned a new box culvert that the state will put in under SR 28 at his property.  He stated this would empty water into Glass-Metlin drain. Jason Henderson noted this is state project but not a part of the 28/31 interchange project.  There is a box culvert just east of 500 west that the state retrofit a circular slip liner a few years back, which reduced some water flow.  The state is now looking to realign, or place an additional box structure to the west of that, to accommodate water that will flow through there.  This is what Jason referenced earlier to talk with Siavash.  Jason stated the hope is to store this water upstream, which would not make a big change to Cicero Creek.  Morris stated he has approval from the Tipton Drainage Board, Commissioners, and USGS to dig a borrow pit on his property for the retention area that might go in north of his property.  This would provide dirt for creating a velocity control device which would store surface water in the fields to the north and west.
Mr. Heirbrandt asked about the new agenda format.  Jason better explained this is a “working” agenda.
Brad Bagwell made the motion to adjourn.  Byron Loveless 2nd the motion.  With no further discussion, the meeting adjourned.
The above minutes were approved at a regular meeting of the Big Cicero Creek Joint Drainage Board.  The signatures were intentionally omitted to preserve privacy.  Signed copies are available in the 

Tipton County Surveyor’s Office, 

1st floor of the Tipton County Courthouse.

